MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

12th November, 2012 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, N. Smyth, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services




D. Maguire, Head of Finance






G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

An apology was received from Councillor M. Maguire Lynch.

1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 8th October 2012.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 8th Deire Fomhair 2012 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

         Seconded by Councillor A. Boylan

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 8th October, 2012 be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. To hear presentation from Chief Superintendent James Sheridan on proposed closure of Garda Stations in the County.
Councillor P. O’Reilly welcomed Chief Superintendent James Sheridan to the meeting and thanked him for meeting with the elected members.
Chief Superintendent Sheridan stated that the decision to close garda stations ultimately lies with the Minister for Justice, Alan Shatter T.D.  He stated that there is a review presently taking place across the country in 17 districts.  Chief Superintendent Sheridan stated that in this region, Ballyconnell is the most likely district to be affected with a possible amalgamation with Cavan likely.
Councillor S. Smith stated that he was opposed to the closing of rural garda stations particularly those along the border.  He stated that it is imperative that these stations remain open.  

Councillor P. McVitty stated that garda cars in excess of 300,000 km were being taken off the road.  He noted that the Minister for Justice was allocating 170 new cars around the County and he hoped some of these cars would be placed in the Cavan/Monaghan district.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that Ballyconnell district covers the whole of West Cavan down to Blacklion which has an open prison and is adjacent to the border.  He asked Chief Superintendent Sheridan what the implications would be for the 24 hour station in Ballyconnell and the district court if it was not a division any more.
Councillor A. Boyle thanked An Garda Siochana for restoring the patrol car to Cootehill.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that his biggest fear was for the rural part of the County which had an elderly population.  He stated that a garda station like Mullagh should not be downgraded as it has seen a 47% increase in population.  He also stated that Bailieboro experienced a lot of changes in superintendents over the years and wondered could something not be done to keep the same superintendent in the one location for a number of years.
Councillor P. McDonald stated that if garda stations are closed in rural areas there will be an increase in crime.  He stated that he would like to see more Gardai on the streets.

Councillor Damien Brady stated that as a person who worked in the emergency service, they rely on the assistance of gardai and the closing of stations will hinder this.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that in the East Cavan area there are a lot of robberies taking place due to its proximity to the M3.
Chief Superintendent Sheridan acknowledged the positive comments made in relation to Gardai throughout the division.  He informed the meeting that since the reduction of Garda members a revised roster system had been introduced. He stated that burglaries in the region had decreased by 24% over the past 10 months despite the closure of a number of stations.  He stated that while Ballyconnell is under review it would not lose its 24 hour status and services would be provided.  He stated that extra funding had been provided for new patrol cars and he was hopeful that the district would get some. He stated that An Garda Siochana is not exempt from reductions and they have to work with what they have.  In relation to the Bailieboro district, Chief Superintendent Sheridan stated that he had no control over how long a Superintendent remained in a station.  
4. To hear presentation from OPW & RPS Group Consultants on the North Western – Neagh Bann Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management (CFRAM) Programme.
Mr. Alan Barr, RPS Group Consultants and Mr. Aidan Harney, OPW made a presentation on the North Western Neagh Bann Catchment Flood Risk Assessment  and Management  (CFRAM) Programme.  Mr. Barr informed the elected members that the Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programme has been set up to assess and map flood risk in Ireland and to develop measures aimed at managing and reducing this flood risk.  He stated that the programme will meet the requirements of the EU Floods Directive.  He stated that Cavan lies in the North Western, Neagh Bann and Eastern River Basin District.  He stated that the Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programmes are not flood event emergency plans.  He stated that they are not solely focussed on flood protection and they are not a set of works that will progress immediately.
He stated that to support the Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programme a series of Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management studies have been commissioned at River Basin District level.  The studies address flood risk from rivers and the sea and focus on Areas for Further Assessment (AFAs), that is, areas identified as requiring further detailed assessment to determine flood risk.  
He stated that there are two areas for further assessment in Cavan, Cavan Town and Ballyconnell.  He stated that flood risk in areas outside of Areas for Further Assessment are not being ignored but can be addressed through other Office of Public Works and local authority mechanisms.  He stated that in April 2012 a study commenced on the North Western-Neagh Bann Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programme.  The OPW as the lead agency for flood risk assessment in Ireland appointed RPS as consultant in relation to the study.  The OPW and RPS work in partnership with the local authorities and in full consultation with other key stakeholders and the public to deliver the objectives of the Catchment Flood Risk and Management Programme and to ensure that a coordinated approach to managing flood risk is adopted for the future.  He stated that flood risk maps and flood hazard maps will be drawn up for the Areas for Further Assessment by December 2013 for the North Western – Neagh Bann Catchment Flood Risk Assessment and Management Programme.  He said that flood risk management objectives and flood risk management options/measures will be developed during 2013 to 2015.  He informed the meeting that statutory flood risk management plans in relation to the North Western-Neagh Bann CFRAM, including measures in relation to flood prevention, protection and preparedness will be developed by December 2015.  It is intended that the OPW and Rivers Agency will combine their work to produce a single, joint flood risk management plan for each district.  He stated that strategic environmental assessment and appropriate assessment activities will take place concurrently throughout the study.  He stated that the flood risk management plans will be statutory documents once confirmed by the Minister of State with special responsibility for the OPW.  These plans will be valid for the period 2015-2021 and will be reviewed on a 6 yearly basis.  He stated that stakeholder engagement and public participation are an important and central element of the CFRAM Programme.  Stakeholders including the public will be given the opportunity to review and make comments and submissions on the flood maps, the flood risk management plans, the strategic environmental assessment reports and other study outputs, thereby participating in the decision-making process.
Councillor W. Bennett welcomed the speakers but stated that he was disappointed that something would not be done until 2015.  He stated that there was no mention of rural areas in the areas for further assessment. He asked where does the responsibility lie in relation to flooding, is it with the OPW or the Local Authority.  He stated that in the past people were able to pull trees etc out of drains, now everything is thrown into drains and left there. 

Councillor G. Murray hoped that the survey would be completed by 2015.  He asked what will happen if the study tells us that due to our location on the map and climate change not a lot can be done to improve the situation.  On the other hand he asked if the survey states that the problem can be solved but will involve huge amounts of money, where will this funding come from.  

Councillor S. Smith stated that Cavan is unique in that it has a large amount of lakes.  He stated that in some areas of County Cavan people were unable to access their homes due to flooding.  
After much discussion in relation to flooding, one of the main concerns among the elected members was where responsibility lay for flood management throughout the County.
Mr. Aidan Harney stated that the CFRAM would not be looking at local issues as these come under the minor works programme operated by the OPW.  He stated that local authorities can make an application to the OPW to seek funding for a particular project.  He stated that the OPW are responsible for the maintenance of rivers within the arterial drainage scheme.  He stated that Mr. Shane Hayes who works with the OPW based in the office in Trim is responsible for dealing for this area.  He stated that Mr. Hayes is aware of the areas in the arterial drainage scheme and if the area is question does not come under this scheme then it is a matter for the landowner.  Mr. Harney stated that by the end of 2015 early 2016 it is hoped the plan will be produced and it is quite possible that no measures may exist in relation to structural measures.  Mr. Harney stated that when the flood maps are produced the members will again be briefed on the matter before going to public consultation.  

It was proposed by Councillor Danny Brady and seconded by Councillor G. Murray that Mr. Shane Hayes from the OPW be requested to make a presentation to the members.

Councillor P. O’Reilly thanked Mr. Jim O’Rourke, Chairman of the IFA and other members of the farming community for attending the meeting.  He thanked Mr. Alan Barr and Mr. Aidan Harney for their presentation.  
5. To approve overdraft accommodation in the sum of €12 million for year ending 31/12/2013

It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith

Seconded by Councillor J.O’Hare

And

Resolved:

“that overdraft accommodation in the sum of €12 million for year ending 31/12/2013 be hereby approved.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that an overdraft is needed to accommodate the payment of grants.  He stated that in relation to the payment of grants the Council must expend the money first before it can claim from the Department. 
6. To note Quarterly Financial Report for period ended 30/09/2012.

Noted.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance gave a detailed account on the revised quarterly report on revenue and debtors for the period ending 30th September, 2012 which has to be submitted to the Department on a quarterly basis under EU/IMF regulations.
7. To approve the raising of supplementary loan of €1,150,000 in respect of capping Cell 3 Corranure Landfill.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor G. Murray

Seconded by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

And

Resolved:

“that the raising of supplementary loan of €1,150,000 in respect of capping Cell 3 Corranure Landfill be hereby approved.

Household Charge:

Councillor J.P. Feeley asked for an update on the payment of the household charge.

Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that no further reductions in Local Government Fund cuts will apply to Cavan County Council this year after the county exceeded the 65% payment target of the Household Charge as laid down by the Government.  Mr. Maguire apologised to all those who received letters recently seeking the payment of the charge despite the fact they had paid already.  He stated that as a result of the target being reached Cavan County Council was able to reallocate €465,000 that had been earmarked to be cut from the budget at the Council’s emergency meeting last August.  
Mr. Maguire stated that the Council is facing a huge challenge in balancing the budget for 2013.  He stated that the local authority has up until January 13, 2013 to hold its budget meeting.  

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that as a result of those paying the charge it had catapulted Cavan up the table.  Mr. Keyes thanked the people of County Cavan for responding to the request.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly paid tribute to the hours Mr. Maguire had put into administering the charge, which he stated were far beyond the call of duty.

8. To adopt “Local Information Road Signage Cavan County Council Policy Document 2012”.

Deferred

9. (a) To note reply from An Garda Siochana regarding the Garda Station network in Cavan
Noted
(b) To note reply from Office of the Minister for Justice & Equality regarding the closure of Dowra and Blacklion Garda Stations

Noted
(c) To note reply from Area Manager, HSE Cavan & Monaghan regarding Darley Day   Care Centre

Noted
(d) To note reply from Minister for Transport, Tourism and Sport regarding withdrawal of Bus Eireann Services.
Noted.  Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council write to Mr. Rory Leahy, Regional Manager for the North West Area asking for a time frame in relation to the return of bus services to Swanlinbar, Ballyconnell and Bawnboy.  This was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.
(e) To note reply from Department of Health regarding the A & E services at Our Lady’s Hospital, Navan.

Noted. Councillor S.P. O’Reilly asked that all members in the East Cavan area attend the rally on Saturday 17th November, 2012 in Navan at 1.00pm to help retain A & E services at Navan hospital.
(f) To note reply from Area Manager, HSE Cavan & Monaghan regarding waiting times in Cavan General Hospital.

Noted

(g) To note reply from Office of the Minister for Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation regarding the proposed sale of IDA land at Killygarry, Cavan.
Noted.  The Manager stated that he will be holding talks with the IDA’s planning department next week to discuss the future of the town’s business and technology park.    
(h) To note reply from Office of the Minister for Transport, Tourism & Sport in relation to the impact of the N3 Butlersbridge to Belturbet Road Improvement Scheme on local roads.


Noted.
10. To approve attendance of members at the following:-
· Training Seminar “Rights of Way” to be held in Kingsvalley Hotel, Merlin Park, Galway on 7 & 8 December, 2012.

Councillors V. Smith & P. Smith 
Any Other Business

Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Paul Brady, Mullahoran son of Councillor Danny Brady on winning his 4th World Handball Championship and also his 4th US Opens Championship.

· Crosserlough Camogie Club on winning the Ulster Senior Camogie Championship final.

· Cian McManus, Mullinacre, Ballyconnell on reaching the semi-final of the U-15 World Handball Final.
Taste of Cavan
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager thanked everyone for their help and support on the day.  He stated that a lot of contacts were made over the course of the day and people were now aware of a thriving food industry Cavan.  He stated that we now have to encourage further expansion of the business and get the message out that Cavan is the place for the production of quality food.  
Councillor W. Bennett paid tribute to the organizers Paddy Connaughton, Majella Tierney and Ger Finn from the Community & Enterprise Department along with the County Enterprise Board.  He also thanked Alo Mohan from the IFA for getting so many buyers at the event.  He stated that that the day would be assessed by a sub-committee to see how it can be improved for 2013.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the event had been the best advertisement the County had for years.  He stated that it was superbly run and great credit was due to all involved.  He stated that he was aware that Supervalu in Virginia had contacted five suppliers and wanted their products in the supermarket as a result of the day.  He suggested that the Council contact the buyers in the next few weeks to see what they need going forward.
Erne Valley
Councillor Danny Brady congratulated the Erne Valley Group Water Scheme on receiving first place in the Engineers Ireland Excellence Awards 2012.  He stated that this project was special in that it represented a successful partnership between the community sector, the Council and private industry in delivering infrastructure to rural Ireland.
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager also congratulated the Erne Valley Group Water Scheme stating that the award was a tribute to the extraordinary spirit and commitment of the Community.  He stated that Erne Valley Group Water Scheme beat off stiff competition from major infrastructural projects in Waterford City, Tullamore and Ennis.
Pride of Place Awards
The Manager stated that Cavan Local Authorities had been nominated in eight categories in the Chambers Ireland Awards 2012.  He stated that as the holders of the overall award for Local Authority of the Year 2011-2012 it was a great achievement to be nominated in eight categories.  He stated that in the Cultural & Tourism area Fleadh Ceol Na hEireann received first prize in the Pride of Place awards. 
Cavan Association in London

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the Manager and Cathaoirleach attended the Diamond Jubilee of the Cavan Association in London.  He asked that a letter of congratulations and good wishes be sent to the Association on their Diamond Jubilee and to inform them that the Council will be in further contact in relation to The Gathering 2013.
Submission to Special European Union Programme Body by Cavan County Council.  

Mr. J. Keyes, Manager circulated to the members Cavan County Council’s submission to SEUPB in relation to the next cross border funding programme to be delivered.  He stated that Cavan County Council has enjoyed an excellent relationship with and received substantial support from SEUPB.  He stated that this existing relationship has the potential to grow in a manner that could provide added value over the life of the new programme 2014-2020.  He asked that the members read the document and make their views known to management within the week.  
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

Seconded by Councillor A. Boyle

And

Resolved:

“that a submission be made by Cavan County Council to Special European Union Programme”.

Items 1 - 14 were deferred.

The meeting concluded at 6.00p.m.
PAGE  
2

